
 

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES 

Meeting of the St. John’s Transportation Commission  
Thursday, October 27, 2022  12:00pm 

In-Person at 25 Messenger Drive and via Webex 

 

In attendance: 

Paul Walsh  Chairperson 
Ian Froude  Vice Chairperson/City Councillor 
Lynn Zurel  Commissioner 
Tolulope Akerele Commissioner 
Kirsten Morry  Commissioner 
Derek Coffey  Deputy City Manager, Finance & Administration 
Kevin Breen  City Manager 
Ron Ellsworth  Commissioner/City Councillor 
Maggie Burton  Commissioner/City Councillor 
Judy Powell  General Manager 
Jason Hussey  Manager, Finance 
Donna Power  Administrative Assistant 

I. PROCEDURAL 

The Chair called the meeting to order at 12:07 PM.   
 

II. AGENDA 

MOTION:  To approve the agenda as presented. 

Moved by K. Breen; seconded by Commissioner Morry. Motion Carried. 

III. MINUTES 

MOTION: To approve the minutes of the September 29, 2022 regular meeting as presented. 

Moved by Commissioner Akerele; seconded by D. Coffey. Motion Carried. 

IV. BUSINESS ARISING 
1. Finance Committee Report on ICIP Funding Applications 

A list of ongoing projects and funding applications was included with the meeting package 
with the proposed new projects, for which funding is being sought, highlighted in green.  



 

The General Manager provided a brief description of each of these projects noting that 
applications will be submitted under the ICIP funding stream. Additionally, a new 
permanent transit fund is estimated to begin in 2 years. 

Discussion: 

- With the addition of the new shelters, an additional van will be required to complete 
maintenance of the shelters.  

- At present, two solar panels will be installed on shelters to evaluate their 
effectiveness. If successful, all shelters will be upgraded to solar power. 

- Replacing diesel buses with electric buses is not a one-to-one ratio due to 
range/charging capacity. Results of the electrification plan will help identify what is 
needed, but at present it is estimated that 13 buses will be required to replace the 
nine (9) 2007-08 diesel buses. Commissioner Akerele noted that growth of the service 
over the coming years should also be considered and suggested applying for 8 buses 
would be more appropriate. 

- Funding applications should be written in such a way that there is flexibility to 
purchase vehicles of any alternative fuel source, not strictly electric. 

- Projects will be assigned an order of priority, and applications submitted accordingly.  

MOTION:  To proceed with funding applications for each of the recommended projects as 
presented, with the following amendment: 



- Increase the number of buses to expand the fleet from 4 to 8 

The revised project list is described as follows: 

Moved by Commissioner Akerele; seconded by Commissioner Ellsworth. Motion carried 
unanimously. 

NOTE:  For application purposes, a Minute of Approval was created for each individual 
project.  

V. NEW BUSINESS 
1. General Manager’s Report 

With respect to the stop announcements project, Commissioner Akerele suggested that 
options be explored to introduce an interim measure to support individuals, particularly 
newcomers, who are currently struggling to utilize Metrobus. 

ACTION:  The General Manager will bring this suggestion to staff to explore options and 
determine the best approach. 

Commissioner Ellsworth inquired about the increase in revenue compared to the increase 
in ridership; specifically, whether the 15% increase in ridership is coming from paying 
customers or from passengers availing of government funded passes.   

ACTION:  The General Manager will compile information to describe the current 
relationship between revenue and ridership and will provide this to the Commission. 

Commissioner Ellsworth, noting that GoBus ridership is at approximately 80% of 2019 
levels, inquired about GoBus’ capacity and whether ability to accommodate rides is 
impacting that ridership level. The General Manager commented that impacts due to 
capacity issues would be indicated through trip denials, and these are not currently 
problematic. There are two buses out of service and MVT is facing staffing challenges, but 
there are not significant denials stemming from an inability to deliver trips. 



Commissioner Zurel requested follow up on an inquiry from the September meeting about 
the status of plans to develop more accessible routes. The General Manager informed that 
plans are on track to make the route 10 accessible with the next order of buses (January 
2024). 

Commissioner Zurel inquired about the number of new applications that have been 
submitted since the contract for GoBus eligibility assessments was terminated. The 
General Manager responded that an exact number is not available at present, but the 
average has been approximately 25-30 per month. 

2. Executive Summary Report 

K. Breen noted the decrease in current service costs for pension plans and inquired if this 
is related to interest rates. The General Manager responded that since these are interim 
reports the exact details are not available, but it is likely. 

Vice Chair Froude highlighted the uniqueness of Metrobus’ ridership being above pre-
pandemic levels. Based on recent conversations at the CUTA conference, this seems quite 
unusual compared to the experiences of some other transit properties in the country.  

K. Breen, referring to the GoBus section of the report, specifically the statement “options 
being explored to continue the assessment process for new applications”, inquired what 
exactly the options would be if assessments are out of the picture. Commissioner 
Ellsworth clarified that the intent of cancelling the assessments contract was to end re-
assessment for remaining existing customers, but to continue assessments for new 
applicants through a third-party company. 

3. Financial Statements for July 2022 

Commissioner Zurel expressed appreciation of the financial analyses each month. She 
noted concern around the price of diesel and stressed the importance of continuing to be 
very cognizant of it.   

VI. OTHER 
1. Oliver Family Metrobus Award 

The General Manager informed that the Oliver family has generously established an 
educational award in recognition of their bond with Metrobus after many years of service 
Three of their family members – Charlie, Sr., Jim, and Danny – have worked with 
Metrobus for a combined 86 years. The Commission has written a letter of thanks to the 
Oliver family. 

2. Next meeting – November 24, 2022 

 



VII. ADJOURNMENT 

Business concluded at approximately 12:54 PM.  

MOTION: To adjourn the October 27, 2022 regular business meeting of the St. John’s 
Transportation Commission. 

Moved by Commissioner Akerele.  Meeting adjourned. 


